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Meeting Minutes
March 1, 2018
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Niki Brunson (Chair), John Roberts, Benjamin Wasson, Keshan Chambliss, Clayton Levins, Daniel Henry
Excused: Commissioners Wendell Chindra, Gloria Stephens, John Pittman
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairwoman Niki Brunson convened the meeting at 4:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

The minutes of the February 1, 2018 meetings were approved as distributed.
Public comment
None
Kirk Wendland, Office of Economic Development – return on investment calculations on economic development incentive projects
Mr. Wendland described how the Office of Economic Development calculates rate of return on economic development incentives, which intentionally excludes the discounted cash flow method as a result of a decision by the City Council’s Special Committee on Economic Incentive Policy. The goal of the ROI calculation is to determine whether a project meets the minimum standard of producing at least a 1-to-1 return on the public investment, and there are three reasons why the net present value calculation was not considered to be necessary:
1) Discounted cash flow is typically used as a means of comparing alternative investment opportunities, which is usually not relevant when considering City funding allocations to case-specific incentive requests.
2) Most funding to purely local incentives is given in the form of Recapture Enhanced Value (REV) grants that essentially rebate a portion of the city’s ad valorem taxes (but not School Board taxes, Florida Inland Navigation District, etc.) on a formula basis after the taxes are actually paid. The discounted cash flow model isn’t really relevant in that situation because the formula governs the payments and the inflow and outflow occur in the same year.

3) The discounted cash flow calculation can be somewhat complex and debates over that calculation would tend to detract from discussion of the merits of the project and the jobs and revenues to be generated, to the detriment of general public understanding of the overall nature of the deal.
Mr. Wendland explained the incentive types that make up the majority of the City’s payouts, which are predominantly the local REV grant and the largely state-funded Qualified Targeted Industry (QTI) program. Both of those programs are very formulaic and he did not see that a net present value calculation would add much to the decision-making process.
Commissioner Roberts said that one of the important uses of the discounted cash flow calculation is to take inflation into account – the reduction in purchasing power in the future. Mr. Wendland felt that since inflation will work on both the revenue and expenditure sides of the ledger year by year, the net present value calculation wouldn’t really make much difference in the ultimate outcome of the transaction. In response to a question from Commissioner Henry, Mr. Wendland described the OED’s auditing and verification processes and clawbacks when contract terms are not met. All of the incentive contracts give the City the right to audit company records for compliance. Site visits are made to all incentive recipients before the first disbursement is made to verify initial compliance. The City depends on the state Department of Economic Opportunity to verify job creation for the QTI program and accepts their ruling on whether or not the jobs have been created in the numbers and at the average salary level in the approved application. Commissioner Roberts requested a copy of the OED’s annual summary report of all outstanding incentive projects.
Commissioner Levins asked how the OED and TRUE Commission could better communicate the performance of the economic incentive operation to the general public and to the commission’s appointing authorities. Mr. Wendland said that in the past couple of years the OED has begun processing the economic development projects through an economic multiplier model to gauge the overall community –wide impact, but that calculation has gotten relatively little publicity. He also noted that the Council Auditor’s Office occasionally audits incentive deals on the back end, and the Auditor’s legislative support staff reviews the incentive ordinances on the front end before the Council approves them. Mr. Wendland said that the OED’s contract management largely consists of an Excel spreadsheet to track data and 2 dedicated compliance personnel. A more sophisticated system has been considered but the cost has been prohibitive. In response to a question, Mr. Wendland said that the City pays out an average of $15-20 million per year in earned incentives.
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Auditor’s Office, reviewed two audit reports released since the last commission meeting:
#806:  Quarterly Budget Summary for the Three Months Ended December 31, 2017 – The City is projecting a $6.4M favorable expenditure variance and a $176,526 favorable revenue variance as of the end of the first quarter. The major source of favorable expenditure variances comes from the Sheriff’s Office ($5.6 million) and Fire and Rescue Department ($1.6 million) underspending their budgets in the first quarter. On the revenue side, a favorable variance of $1.5 million in property taxes is offset by a $1.7 million unfavorable variance in state shared sales tax revenue. Mr. Carter cautioned that the figures for the first quarter can change substantially as the year progresses. The City has accumulated $45.1 million for Hurricane Matthew damages (75% FEMA reimbursable, 12.5% state reimbursable) and $86.4 million in Hurricane Irma damages. In response to a question, he said that the hurricane-related expenses are tracked in accounts separate from the normal General Fund accounts, and the City’s reserve funds could be tapped to cover the expenses until such time as FEMA reimbursement is received. 

#751A:  Fire and Rescue Department - Ambulance Billing and Inventory Audit Follow-up Report – Mr. Carter reported that 11 of the original 16 identified items have been cleared, leaving 5 issues still pending: excessive time delay of billing for some ambulance trips provided; lack of written policies and procedures for inventory control for the tactical support facility, and no evidence that the personnel at the logistical support facility had read and understood the policies and procedures that did exist there; excessive badge access to locked rooms who had left JFRD service; lack of routine and surprise inventory checks at the tactical support facility and logistical support facility. The Fire and Rescue Department has agreed to implement the remaining recommendations and their compliance will be tested in another follow-up report.
The commissioners expressed their thanks to the Auditor’s Office for the good work done on the audits and reports. 
Committee reports

Internal Operations Committee
The commission discussed the committee’s meeting last week at which potential changes were discussed to the Policies and Procedures Manual, particularly with regard to how the committees operate and how they report to the full commission in a timely manner. The committee had discussed moving the full TRUE Commission meeting to the Thursday of the week of the second City Council meeting of the month (typically the fourth Thursday), with the Legislative Tracking Committee meeting on the second and fourth weeks of the month (end of City Council weeks). Commissioner Wasson noted the difficulty in getting matters in front of the general public in a timely manner given the commission’s limited meeting schedule. Commissioner Chambliss recommended that no decisions be made on changing meeting dates until a larger group of the commissioners can be in attendance. The Internal Operations Committee will meet again on March 8th at 2:30 p.m. 
Audit Committee

The commission made no recommendations regarding the 2 audits presented at the immediately preceding committee meeting at this time. Chairwoman Brunson asked Mr. Carter to check whether the City’s standard operating policies require that inventories be done when departmental leadership changes.
Legislative Tracking Committee
The committee scheduled a meeting for Thursday, March 22nd at 2:00 p.m.
Chair’s Comments
Ms. Brunson pointed out that the committees all need chairpersons and asked for volunteers. Commissioner Henry volunteered to lead the Audit Committee and Commissioner Wasson volunteered to lead the Internal Operations Committee, which the Chair approved.
New Business

The group felt that the election for Vice Chair of the commission should be deferred to the April meeting in hopes of larger attendance.
Old Business

Commissioner Wasson asked how long the contract management and nuisance abatement lien issues would remain on the agenda as pending items. Chairwoman Brunson said that once the Policies and Procedures Manual is revised and completed, the new processes will be applied to these two topics at test cases for the revised procedures.
Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on April 5, 2018.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:33 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

Posted 4.6.18   3:00 p.m.
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